

# **Staff Report for Decision**

File Number: LA000145

DATE OF MEETING February 28, 2022

AUTHORED BY LISA BRINKMAN, PLANNER, CURRENT PLANNING

SUBJECT LIQUOR LICENCE APPLICATION LA145 – 1431 BOWEN ROAD

# **OVERVIEW**

# **Purpose of Report**

To present Council with an application to amend an existing liquor licence at 1431 Bowen Road (Quarterway Pub).

### Recommendation

That Council recommend the Liquor Cannabis and Regulation Branch approve an application for 1431 Bowen Road (Quarterway Pub) to permit an outdoor patio.

# **BACKGROUND**

A notice of application was received from Nadine Holdings Ltd. requesting a local government resolution in support of their liquor licence amendment application to the Provincial Liquor Cannabis and Regulation Branch (LCRB) to permit an outdoor patio at the Quarterway Pub at 1431 Bowen Road. An information report was presented to Council on 2022-JAN-17 and public comment sheets were sent and delivered to residents and owners of properties within the immediate neighbourhood on 2022-JAN-18.

## **DISCUSSION**

When considering the liquor licence amendment applications, the LCRB requests the City of Nanaimo take into account the:

- location of the establishment:
- public consultation methods;
- the person capacity and hours of liquor service;
- impact of noise on the immediate vicinity: and.
- impact on the community if the application is approved.

# Location of the establishment

The Quarterway Pub and liquor store are currently located on the property at 1431 Bowen Road, which is zoned 'Community Corridor' (COR3). A pub has been located on the property since 1879, and the liquor store was built in 2003. The subject property is surrounded on all sides by land zoned for Community Corridor uses which includes commercial and multi-family residential. Currently an automotive repair business is located on the adjacent property to the west (1481 Bowen Road), a fitness studio is located south of the liquor store, and the Millstone



River is located to the east. A multi-family residential development is located to the north on the opposite side of Bowen Road.

#### **Public Consultation**

The following summarizes the opportunities for information sharing and public consultation for the proposed changes to the liquor licence at 1431 Bowen Road:

- An information report was presented to Council at the 2022-JAN-17 meeting.
- A comment sheet with information about the proposed changes to the liquor licence was mailed and delivered to property owners and tenants within 100m of the subject property.
- A total of 16 completed comment sheets were received by the City. Of those, comment sheets submitted, 15 respondents indicated support for the proposed change to the liquor licence, and one respondent did not support the proposed change.
- The liquor licence amendment application was referred to the RCMP and the City's internal departments for review and comment and no concerns were raised.

# **Person Capacity and Hours of Liquor Service**

The outdoor patio is proposed to be approximately  $86m^2$  in size, contain 40 seats, and would be open from May to September each year. The patio would be adjacent to the lounge area and access to the patio would be from the interior of the building. If the proposed patio is supported, the maximum capacity for the business would remain at 123 persons. The Quarterway Pub and patio hours are proposed as shown in the table below.

	Monday-Thursday	Friday-Saturday	Sunday
Existing Pub hours	10:30 a.m. to 12:30 a.m.	11:00 a.m. to 1:00 a.m.	11:00 a.m. to 12:00 a.m.
Proposed Patio hours May-Sept.	10:30 a.m. to 11:00 p.m.	11:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m.	11:00 a.m. to 11:00 p.m.

# Impact on the Community if the Application is Approved

During the pandemic, temporary outdoor patios were supported by the LCRB and the City of Nanaimo, thus the Quarterway Pub had a temporary outdoor patio during the 2020 and 2021 summer seasons, and during this time the City did not receive any nuisance complaints in relation to the Quarterway Pub. Note that the proposed hours for the permanent patio are the same hours as have been in place for the temporary patio the past two summers. The RCMP have advised that they had not received any calls for service at the Quarterway Pub during the 2020 and 2021 summer season, thus the RCMP have no objection to the proposed permanent outdoor patio. In addition, to mitigate potential impacts on the surrounding neighbourhood access to the patio area is only from within the Pub; the patio hours of operation are proposed to close before the Pub; and the patio area is enclosed with fencing and screened from the public sidewalk with landscaping. As a result, the proposed permanent patio is not anticipated to negatively impact the community.



Staff have reviewed the proposal to allow a permanent outdoor patio at 1431 Bowen Road and recommend supporting the proposed change to the liquor licence.

# **SUMMARY POINTS**

- A notice of application was received from the Quarterway Pub (1431 Bowen Road) requesting a local government resolution in support of their application to the LCRB to amend their existing liquor licence application to allow a permanent outdoor patio.
- The City completed a referral process and public consultation to obtain feedback regarding the proposed amendment to the liquor licence.
- The proposed permanent patio is not anticipated to negatively impact the community.

# **ATTACHMENTS**

ATTACHMENT A: Context Map ATTACHMENT B: Location Plan ATTACHMENT C: Site Plan

ATTACHMENT D: Floor Plan (patio)
ATTACHMENT E: Letter of Rationale
ATTACHMENT F: Public Comment Sheets

ATTACHMENT G: Aerial Photo

# Submitted by:

Lainya Rowett
Manager, Current Planning

# Concurrence by:

Jeremy Holm Director, Development Approvals

Dale Lindsay
Deputy CAO / General Manager,
Development Services